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As the world has drastically changed due to the 
impacts of COVID-19, the healthcare industry is not 
adopting telemedicine a lot more. This heavy 
adoption rate has caused a lot of changes to how 
patients received their care. Telemedicine has been 
part of the healthcare industry for over 60 years 
now. The first recorded use of telemedicine was in 
the late 50s. Two hospitals were connected via a 
closed-circuit television link. Even though 
telemedicine has been around, not many providers 
and patients choose to use it. There are limitations 
with telemedicine. Even with these limitations 
telemedicine can make a huge in the healthcare 
industry. But with these negative connotations 
around it, people are less inclined to adopt it. 

The facility where the research is being conducted is 
called Lifeline Primary Care. This practice is made up 
of four separate clinics. These clinics are located in
Lilburn, Peachtree Corners, Clarkston, and Duluth. 
Most of this research will be conducted in the 
Lilburn location because it is the primary location. 
Before the pandemic, this location was smaller, with 
only three waiting rooms and only 5 nurses on staff. 
This location has expanded to 10 waiting rooms 
during the pandemic and over 8 nurses on staff to 
assist patients. This expansion has also come with 
upgrades to the facility as well. 

INTRODUCTION

OBJECTIVES

CURRENT SYSTEM (HALE)

The telemedicine system currently being used in 
Lifeline Primary Care is called Hale. Hale is a 
remote care application that makes it easy to be 
connected to the provider. Hale allows patients to 
make appointments with the providers without 
having to call in. A questionnaire is filled out by the 
patient and analyzed by the provider before the 
visit. Without using an application, Hale will 
generate an appointment link and send it to the 
provider and patient. This allows for quick and easy 
access to healthcare services for patients. This 
system can also monitor patients' vitals from afar 
and reach out to the patient if a provider feels they 
are in danger.  Lifeline Primary Care may not have 
too many patients that use this feature. Overall, 
the Hale system uses video conferencing to 
connect to patients. It seems to have great audio 
and video on further analysis and connecting to the 
conference call is easy.  See below image to 
reference the workflow of the current system.

Preliminary Results

Currently patient surveys seem to indicate that 
patients like using the telemedicine system because 
it saves them time. Though they feel they are not 
getting proper care. Five participants have currently 
taken the survey. Out of the 5, 3 participants have 
indicated that using the telemedicine feature 
allowed them easier access to a healthcare provider. 
These three participants indicated they were 
satisfied with the visit. While 4 out of the 5 
participants did not feel that the telemedicine visit 
felt the same as an in-person visit and they could 
have gotten better care in person. Which seems to 
show that people like the easy access of healthcare, 
but it may not fit every medical need.

As for providers a pilot survey needs to be 
conducted still, before surveys can be distributed to 
the staff. 

This research aims to understand the impacts these 
changes have on the patients and providers. 
Perspectives from both groups can yield results that 
allow telemedicine to grow more and create a more 
considerable impact on the healthcare industry. 
Before this can happen, telemedicine must prove to 
provide benefits to the groups being examined. This 
research looks to survey both the patients and the 
providers to see if telemedicine can benefit smaller 
practices. Data will also be collected to see the 
difference in costs between in-person and 
telemedicine visits. The null hypothesis is that 
Telemedicine has no significant benefits for small 
practices. While the alternative hypothesis is that 
telemedicine does provide significant benefits to 
smaller practices. 
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METHODS

One of this research's main focuses is 
understanding the patient's views towards using a 
telemedicine system to be provided healthcare. A 
survey need to be performed to gauge if the 
patient’s visit was thorough and did it seem to 
remedy their situation. These surveys will gauge 
the user's perspective on how they felt when using 
the telemedical device and interacting with the 
healthcare provider. For this research, adults will 
be evaluated on their use of the telemedical 
system. This survey will be piloted amongst 
patients at Lifeline Primary care, to see if there are 
any changes that need to be made based on 
understanding. This also helps to see if there can 
be more questions that can be added.

A similar approach was used in Argentina to 
determine patient satisfaction for patients 
diagnosed with drug-resistant epilepsy who were 
undergoing ketogenic dietary therapies. This survey 
was taken during the COVID-19 pandemic when 
Argentina was under lockdown.3 These patients 
were undergoing treatment via telemedicine to 
receive the proper diet they would need to 
overcome epilepsy. 

Benefits of Telemedicine 
and Telehealth For small 
Practices The surveyors wanted to investigate if the 

telemedicine tool helped provide patient 
satisfaction when receiving information on the 
diet.3 Out of all the patients that were given the 
diet, 54 participants were chosen. Due to a lack of 
technical resources, the surveyors sent the survey 
via WhatsApp on the patient side. These questions 
help patients and providers with feedback to 
ensure proper care is being given now or if better 
care is required in the future. The study proved 
fruitful as it showed that most of the patients 
preferred using telemedicine as it made it easier 
for them to consult a doctor in the comfort of their 
own homes. Patients also found that the health 
workers helping them out took their time in 
explaining the recipes.3 Not only that, but the 
patients could form support groups with each 
other in WhatsApp. This helped them in a big way 
showing that they were not alone in this.3

The other side of this research will focus on the 
providers themselves and how they have adapted 
to telemedicine. From the user perspective, 
individuals are less inclined to take up a new 
process when they think it hinders their 
productivity or progress. There have been cases in 
the past where healthcare workers have found 
issues with working with new technologies. So, the 
workers here will be surveyed to understand the 
changes they have seen during pre-pandemic and 
during the pandemic. These surveys need to focus 
on the worker's satisfaction with telemedicine 
while also capturing their background. This survey 
will also be piloted, but amongst the providers to 
gauge their understanding of the survey and to see 
if more questions can be added or if some 
questions do not make sense to the survey overall.

A great example of this type of research can be 
taken from a study of contraceptive counseling 
through telemedicine. This research survey was 
given to providers in the US to consider how they 
felt using telemedicine for contraceptive 
counseling. These providers adopted the use of 
telemedicine due to the COVID-19 pandemic. The 
researchers designed a web-based survey and 
distributed it online to family planning clinics and a 
residency program.5 The researchers determined 
the participant base. This base included physicians, 
nurse practitioners, physician assistants, and 
certified midwives in the United States. The survey 
itself was 29 questions.5 The questions included 
statements that participants could agree or 
disagree with. These questions allowed the 
surveyors to gauge the disadvantages and 
advantages of telemedicine.5 Open-ended 
questions were also provided on the survey so 
participants could provide their own pros and cons 
not listed in the survey.5 Out of the 447 providers 
that were sent the survey invitation, a total of 172 
responded. 

From the 172 providers, 156 conducted visits 
through telemedicine. Out of the 156, most were 
new to telemedicine; this was roughly 122 
providers.5 The research results showed that most 
providers would be less likely to refer in-patient 
contraception visits. Other results showed that 
many providers strongly agreed that telemedicine 
was an effective way to conduct counseling on 
contraceptives and that it should be expanded post-
pandemic. Results also showed that providers were 
happy about telemedicine becoming a part of their 
daily routine.5
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